## NHTSA's highway safety grant program: An opportunity to improve emergency medical services response and safety.

A team of emergency medical service (EMS) experts describes the path toward meeting the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration's zero crash fatalities, post-crash care objectives.

Authors: Brian J Maguire, Dr.PH, MSA, EMT-P; Scot Phelps, JD, MPH, Paramedic; Daniel R. Gerard, MS, RN, NREMT-P; Paul Maniscalco, PhD(c), MPA, MS, EMT/P, LP; Kathleen A. Handal, MD; and Barbara J. O'Neill, PhD, RN.

## **Executive Summary**

Agency: National Highway Traffic Safety Administration Docket Number: NHTSA-2022-0036

Since 2015, the annual number of crash fatalities has exceeded 35,000, with millions more injured every year. NHTSA's mitigation goals include: enhance the survivability of crashes through expedient access to emergency medical care; and, create a safe working environment for the vital first responders. The nation's paramedicine clinicians are partners in this process and the first responders to roadway crashes, providing treatment and transportation for the injured. But these clinicians face two large obstacles: they themselves have an extremely high crash related occupational fatality rate, and the EMS system in the U.S. is grossly underfunded.

In order to meet NHTSA's objectives, the EMS system will require a new funding model and a mechanism to reduce occupational risks for the clinicians. As a step toward those goals, this Bill should provide funding for the State EMS offices to collect the data described in the questions section below, and require that in the event that any grantee or sub-grantee has not obligated any funds provided by this Act by the end of the third quarter of the grant year, all such funds shall be re-allocated to the relevant state or territorial emergency medical service office to be used for any general purpose related to highway traffic safety objectives.

Only if they have a safe working environment and adequate system funding can paramedicine clinicians provide the best possible care to their patients and the best possible support for meeting NHTSA's objectives.

## Introduction

This paper is in response to Federal Register Docket (NHTSA-2022-0036), Uniform Procedures for State Highway Safety Grant Programs, created by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA).<sup>1</sup>

NHTSA notes the need for such a program by describing that in the first half of 2021, 20,160 people died in crashes, up 18% from the previous year.<sup>2</sup> NHTSA's National Roadway Safety Strategy (NRSS) reports that, "more than 370,000 people died in transportation incidents over the last decade (2011-2020) in the United States" and "Since 2015, the annual number of fatalities has exceeded 35,000, with millions more injured – sometimes permanently – each

Contact: brianjmaguire@gmail.com year".<sup>3(page 1)</sup> In 2020, there were 5.25 million police reported crashes and the number of people injured on U.S. roads was 2.28 million.<sup>4</sup>

The nation's paramedicine clinicians were the first responders to these crashes, providing treatment and transportation for the injured. But Valente and Perez report that paramedicine clinicians who respond to these vehicle collisions are challenged by receipt of untimely and inaccurate information, communication technology incompatibilities, traffic, and scene safety concerns that impede response.<sup>5</sup>

The NRSS and the Department's ongoing safety programs are working towards a future with zero roadway fatalities and serious injuries. The guiding paradigm of the NRSS is the Safe Systems Approach<sup>6</sup>, which addresses roadway safety by building and reinforcing multiple layers of protection to prevent crashes and minimize the harm caused to those involved when collisions occur. It is a holistic and comprehensive approach because it focuses on human mistakes and human vulnerability.

Two of NHTSA's NRSS post-crash care objectives are:

1) Enhance the survivability of crashes through expedient access to emergency medical care,

2) Create a safe working environment for vital first responders.<sup>3</sup>

These are important objectives and the nation's paramedicine clinicians have a strong professional, and personal, connection to the issues surrounding transportation risks. They not only respond to and care for the millions of transportation incident victims, but that service imposes a terrible toll on the clinicians as it results in a transportation related occupational fatality rate that is five times higher for the clinicians than the rate for all workers in the U.S.<sup>7</sup>

This paper will describe the changes that are necessary in order for our nation's EMS system to achieve the NHTSA objectives.

## Background

EMS development in the U.S.

The almost one million paramedicine clinicians in the U.S. include emergency medical technicians (EMT), advanced EMTs and paramedics; these clinicians.8,9 Paramedicine clinicians primarily work in the over 20,000 EMS agencies in the U.S. and respond to 40 million calls for assistance each year.<sup>8</sup> As recently as the 1980s, the EMS system in the U.S. was an example to the world of what an EMS system could look like and what it could achieve. Since then, due to a lack of support, the EMS system in the U.S. has fallen far behind the systems that exist in other countries. For example, in other countries paramedicine clinicians are paid equivalent to or more than nurses, fire fighters and police, compared to in the U.S. where their average salary is about half of those other professionals.<sup>10</sup> In other countries a bachelor's degree is the minimum level of education for entry into the profession and advanced paramedicine clinicians with clinical master's degrees provide care in patient's homes. Then, instead of leaving the patient for hours on a hospital emergency department stretcher, the advanced clinicians provide care at home and schedule follow-up care with the patient's provider, allowing the patient to remain at home. Countries with these advanced paramedicine clinicians found that they were enormously valuable during the pandemic because they could treat patients at home and help keep non-critical patients out of overwhelmed

hospitals.<sup>11</sup> Professionally autonomous EMS systems are a hallmark of what is found in countries that provide advanced EMS care.<sup>12</sup>

*Precursors to meeting the DOT goals* Two main issues influence the EMS system's capabilities to achieve the NHTSA objectives. The first is the occupational risks faced by the paramedicine clinicians. Those risks include fatality and serious injuries. The second is system support.<sup>13</sup> The lack of support has resulted in tremendous barriers to system success including inadequate salaries, short careers, inequity and inadequate agency funding.

## **Occupational risks**

### Fatalities

Occupational fatalities among paramedicine clinicians result from incidents such as homicides, falls and transportation incidents. Transportation incidents include ambulance crashes, air ambulance crashes, and clinicians who are struck and killed by a vehicle.

In 2002, the first research to examine the risks of fatalities among paramedicine clinicians found that their rate of occupational fatality was far above the national average for all workers and was comparable to the rates for police and fire fighters.<sup>7</sup> In 2013, researchers found that about 12 paramedicine clinicians were killed on duty every year, and that 86% of those deaths were due to transportation-related events.<sup>14</sup> Based on those findings, we can estimate that from 2011 to 2020, there were approximately 120 occupational fatalities among paramedicine clinicians, and about 103 of them were due to transportation related incidents. We know almost nothing about the circumstances of these deaths: every one of them should be investigated with the goal of preventing future fatalities.

#### Injuries

In 2005, researchers published the first study to determine how the risks of occupational injury among paramedicine clinicians compares to the rates for other professions. They found that the occupational injury rate for paramedicine clinicians was seven times higher than the rate for all workers in the U.S., six times higher than the rate for health care workers, and 1.5 times higher than the rate for fire fighters.<sup>15</sup> Paramedicine clinicians have very high rates of transportation-related injuries, back injuries and assaults.<sup>15-20</sup>

### COVID-19

The pandemic has taken a terrible toll on the nation's paramedicine clinicians. It had resulted in high rates of occupational fatalities<sup>21,22</sup>, illnesses<sup>23-26</sup> and disability<sup>27</sup>.

### Other occupational risks

The measured risks described above are likely the tip of the iceberg in terms of the true occupational risks experienced by paramedicine clinicians. For example, we know little about what may be an enormously high suicide rate<sup>28</sup>, or the risks of post-traumatic stress, anxiety and other mental health issues for paramedicine clinicians. We know nothing about how mental health risks impact outcomes such as provider health, provider career length or patient care. We know that even being on the scene and witnessing the injuries sustained in motor vehicle crashes takes an enormous toll on the mental health of paramedicine clinicians, but we have little in the way of resources to mitigate these risks.

### System support

An inadequately financed system is unable to meet the objective of providing expedient access to emergency medical care. In addition, an inadequately funded system impedes the efforts of paramedicine clinicians to provide the best possible medical care. Some of the most egregious examples of this inadequate system support are the clinician's salaries, the clinician's career length, poor education and training opportunities, racial equity and support for EMS operations and public health partnerships.

### Salaries

The national average salary of \$34,320 is not much more than half of what other emergency services personnel are paid nationally.<sup>10</sup> Locally, EMS personnel are also paid less than other emergency services personnel.<sup>29</sup> In countries with advanced EMS systems, paramedicine clinicians are paid almost three times the equivalent U.S. salary, and are paid salaries equal to or greater than the salaries for police, fire fighters and nurses in their areas.<sup>10</sup>

### Career length

Prior to the COVID-19 pandemic, about a quarter of paramedicine clinicians left the job every year.<sup>30</sup> Since then, the turnover rate may have increased dramatically.<sup>31,32</sup> A system whose senior members have four or five years of experience is not a system that can be developed or sustained. Clearly, without better recognition and support, there will be no emergency medical support at the scene of motor vehicle crashes in the future.

## Education and training

The low salary for paramedicine clinicians in the U.S. seems likely to be the prime reason that only about a quarter of the clinicians have a bachelor's degrees.<sup>33</sup> Even though the credit-hours for paramedic education exceeds the credit-hours for nursing education at the same colleges<sup>34</sup>, it may be difficult for individuals to justify taking on a large debt to work in a job that pays \$34,000. The lack of education impacts EMS system development because advanced education is a necessary prerequisite for paramedicine clinicians to take on advanced care responsibilities.<sup>35</sup> In other countries a bachelor's degree is a minimum requirement, and there are clinical master's degree program for advanced paramedics.<sup>36-</sup>

## Equity

According to the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL), Bureau of Labor Statistics, there were 206,000 emergency medical technicians (EMTs) and paramedics employed in 2019; of them, 86.6% were White, 10.5% were Black, 0.8% were Asian, and 11.5% were Hispanic or Latino.<sup>41</sup> However, those statistics may vary greatly by agency. For example, in the New York City Fire Department's emergency medical services division, only 30% of the emergency medical technicians are White.42 Although we know the demographics of the workforce are changing, we know nothing about how these changes effect outcomes such as safety and salaries. Some emergency medical services workers say gender and racial discrimination keep their wages low.<sup>43</sup>

## Operations

Another glaring example of inadequate system funding are the many reports of ambulances being held together with duct tape, and ambulance agencies having to hold bake sales to pay for fuel.<sup>44,45</sup> In some agencies in the U.S., paramedics have to steal hospital supplies in order to stock critical supplies on their ambulance.<sup>46</sup> Other examples include ambulance agencies that provide no sick leave or health insurance benefits for their employees.<sup>47</sup> Some private ambulance agencies have abruptly gone out of business.<sup>46</sup> Inadequate and decreasing reimbursement from Medicare has exacerbated an already critical shortage of operating funds.  $^{48,49}$  A 2016 NHTSA report documented that EMS in the U.S. is grossly underfunded.  $^{50}$ 

Operations, from a systems perspective, is a tremendous challenge for many organizations. For example, during the pandemic, services competed against hospital systems and one another for PPE.<sup>51</sup> Now the same thing is happening for medications.<sup>52</sup>

Even clinical operations are faced with daunting hurdles. The face of trauma care and the ability to resuscitate patients can be vastly improved with the implementation of prehospital use of blood and blood products (e.g., lypholized plasma).<sup>53</sup> Yet the operational logistics are staggering. Implementation for many organizations would require full time personnel to manage the acquisition, distribution, monitoring of the administration, and collection of unused blood product. Implementation of this type of program is out of reach of most EMS organizations due to insufficient system funding.

An adequately funded EMS system could: incorporate the use of drones (for initial scene information and on-going scene safety); develop special vehicle crash response programs to better educate and equip those paramedicine clinicians called to the scene; develop on-call systems to ensure fast response; create a network of crash responses including air response and specially equipped ambulances to provide high-level care at the scene and during transport; include cutting edge technology such as smart glasses to provide telehealth capabilities in the field; and a workforce that includes first responders to advanced clinical providers, all designed to meet the needs of the patients within their environments. In an adequately funded

system paramedicine clinicians would have the resources to work on crash prevention programs.

### Research

Twenty years ago researchers documented the tremendous risks associated with the paramedicine profession.<sup>7</sup> Yet since then, little has been done to mitigate those risks. For example, we know that more than 10 paramedicine clinicians are killed every year, but we know little about the circumstances of those deaths. Each one should be investigated with the goal of preventing future risks.

### Public health

A final failure of the current system is the lack of support and recognition for paramedicine clinicians as partners in the public health system. As long ago as 1994, researchers documented the dramatic effects that paramedicine clinicians could have on public health. At that time, in Pinellas County Florida, paramedicine clinicians instituted a process that ultimately reduced the rate of pediatric drownings in their county by 50%.<sup>54</sup> Imagine the dramatic effects that paramedicine clinicians could have, for example, on teenage drunk driving. Who better to talk to groups of young people about the dangers of drinking and driving than someone who has spent a bunch of Saturday nights pulling teenage bodies out of crashed vehicles? With a little support, these clinicians could be powerful partners in NHTSA's quest to prevent roadway fatalities.

### **Recommendations to NHTSA.**

Ultimately, before the EMS system will be capable of meeting the NRSS objectives, these two objectives must be met:

1) NHTSA should establish and fund a National EMS Safety, Center of

Excellence focused on improving safety for paramedicine clinicians.

 As the lead federal agency for EMS, NHTSA should assume the responsibility to develop a new national EMS funding strategy.

We recognize that fully meeting those objectives is beyond the scope of this Bill. Therefore, we suggest that this Bill begin the process of achieving those goals by instituting these rules:

- 1) Provide funding for the State EMS offices to collect the data described in the section below.
- 2) In the event that any grantee or subgrantee has not obligated any funds provided by this Act by the end of the third quarter of the grant year, all such funds shall be re-allocated to the relevant state or territorial emergency medical service office to be use for any general purpose related to highway traffic safety objectives.

# The NHTSA notice requests responses to these specific questions:

1. How can NHTSA, States, and their partners successfully implement NRSS and the SSA within the formula grant program to support the requirements in Bipartisan Infrastructure Law, enacted as the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act (Pub. L. 117-58)?

NHTSA, the States and EMS professionals should work together to develop a long-term plan aimed at developing the EMS system to be able to meet the objectives of the new law. The working group should begin with the understanding that the current EMS system in the U.S. can provide neither expedient care for patients nor a safe working environment for its clinicians. Paramedicine clinicians should be on every committee that is formed to implement NRSS and the SSA.

The goal of "expedient access to emergency medical care" should be explicitly included as one of the five points of the NRSS.

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include EMS response time and transport time for patients with serious injuries. As the NRSS notes, almost 2/3rd of all fatal crashes occurred in rural areas, where EMS response times are "generally higher," with one of the Key Department Actions including "Improve the delivery of EMS throughout the nation in collaboration with the Federal Interagency Committee on Emergency Medical Services and the National **Emergency Medical Services** Advisory Council by focusing on shortening ambulance on-scene response times." Research has documented that "longer emergency medical service response times were associated with higher rates of motor vehicle crash mortality"55 In order to measure improvement, response, onscene and transport times must be measured.

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include EMS level of care for serious injuries (EMT, Advanced EMT, Paramedic). As the NRSS notes, 20% of crash deaths are preventable while 40% of victims who died were still alive on EMS arrival. The level of pre-hospital care available should correspond with increased survival of victims with specific, treatable conditions such as tension pneumothorax, but it must be measured.

Reducing the death and disability in patients with an Injury Severity Score (ISS) score greater than 15 and monitoring the Under 5 Mortality Rate (U5MR) as a predicator for EMS system efficacy and efficiency are two critical measures that should be used to identify system opportunities for improvement.

Response time and on scene time are two critical measures of roadway death and disability progress. The ability to adequately roster and deploy sufficient EMS resources to meet the response time and on-scene dynamics are crucial to ensuring survivability of major trauma.<sup>56-58</sup> EMS is care waiting for patients, for major trauma patients it is never patients waiting for care. The ability to rapidly respond, stabilize, immediately transport, and continue life-saving care enroute, are core to the essential survival of patients with major trauma.

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include EMS primary transport to an American College of Surgeons (ACS) Level I or Level II Trauma Center for serious injuries and EMS secondary transport (post-initial stabilization at community hospital) to an ACS Level I or Level II Trauma Center for serious injuries. As the NRSS notes, although there is a 25% increase in survival for severely injured patients taken directly to an ACS Level I trauma center, 1/3 of victims were not taken directly to a trauma center, while the number of secondary transports is not known.

Measures should be developed within the overarching consideration of developing regional systems of care. The systems of care recognize that urban and rural communities have different emergency medical needs and that solutions must meet those different needs. Today there are over 20,000 EMS agencies providing care in the U.S. but there are very few systems of care. Those systems should develop standards not only for how many ambulances are needed in a community but what level of care and mix of providers are needed in order to meet NHTSA's objective of expedient care. The system should also consider the quality of care. For example, community paramedic programs are developing sporadically across the country, but more planning is needed in order for them to help create the best possible health outcomes for patients.

2. What non-traditional partners and safety stakeholders can the States work with to implement NRSS and SSA?

States should work with universities to 1) develop, test and implement EMS system improvement initiatives; and 2) measure risks, and develop, test and implement risk reduction interventions.

Traffic crashes are a leading cause of death for teenagers in America and disproportionately impact Black people, American Indians, and rural communities. Section 24102 of the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law requires State highway safety programs to provide "meaningful public participation and engagement from affected communities, particularly those most significantly impacted by traffic crashes resulting in injuries and fatalities."

In addition, Section 24102 requires that States "as part of a comprehensive program, support—(i) data-driven traffic safety enforcement programs that foster effective community collaboration to increase public safety; and (ii) data collection and analysis to ensure transparency, identify disparities in traffic enforcement, and inform traffic enforcement policies, procedures, and activities."

3. How can the Sections 402, 405, and 1906 formula grant programs contribute to positive, equitable safety outcomes for all? How can states obtain meaningful public participation and engagement from affected communities, particularly those most significantly impacted by traffic crashes resulting in injuries and fatalities?

Making specific and direct grant funding available to community-based EMS agencies to support staff capacity to participate in the highway safety planning process.

4. How can the formula grant program require practices to ensure affected communities have a meaningful voice in the highway safety planning process?

This objective too can be met by making specific and direct grant funding available to community-based EMS agencies to support staff capacity to participate in the highway safety planning process.

5. What varied data sources, in addition to crash-causation data, should States be

required to consult as part of their Highway Safety Plan problem identification and planning processes to inform the degree to which traffic safety disparities exist on their roadways?

Relevant state-level data submitted to the National EMS Information System, as noted in the National Roadway Safety Strategy, Key Departmental Actions to Enable Safer Post-Crash Care, "3. Expand the use of and support for the National Emergency Medical Services Information System — the national database that is used to store EMS data from the U.S. States and Territories — by funding applied research and data quality improvements." (page 30)

Beginning in FY 2024, States will be required to submit a Highway Safety Plan (HSP) once every three years. The HSP is a statewide, coordinated behavioral safety plan that provides a comprehensive framework for reducing highway fatalities and serious injuries. The HSP identifies a State's key behavioral safety needs and guides investment decisions towards strategies and countermeasures with the most potential to save lives and prevent injuries. As set out in the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law, the longer-term HSP should be designed to allow the States to better reflect on the countermeasures to be implemented and inform annual project selections to combat these increasing trends.

Although NHTSA has created the Fatality Analysis Reporting System (FARS) as a tool to measure fatal crashes, a review of state reporting forms finds inconsistencies related to identification of involved vehicle. For example, there may be no data field to identify an ambulance or other emergency vehicles, and many states just list emergency vehicles with no subcategories. Of interest is that some states present some very specific vehicle types like Motor Homes, ATV's, Mopeds, and snowmobiles, while others list special vehicles such as school buses. Still others leave a fill in field for the recording individual to list the vehicle but provide no legend or guidance. This latter issue creates a scenario whereby if an ambulance operated by a fire department is in a crash there is high probability it will be reported as a fire department crash and not an EMS or ambulance collision. Moreover, a third service government operated ambulance agency could be reported as a generic government vehicle and a hospital or private sector ambulance could be captured simply as a commercial vehicle based upon the vehicle registration. In order to have reliable national data, a national standard for data collection should be established.

The only national data set on injuries and fatalities among paramedicine clinicians is operated by the Bureau of Labor Statistics. However, they only report on a quarter of the EMS workforce and it is likely that many injuries and fatalities among paramedicine clinicians are recorded as incidents to fire fighters. Therefore, in order to meet NHTSA's objective of safety for EMS personnel, occupational injuries and fatalities among paramedicine clinicians should be collected from each agency by the state and reported to a national EMS Safety Center of Excellence for analysis and to use for the development and implementation of EMS safety initiatives.

6. How can the triennial cycle best assess longer-term behavior modification progress and connect year-to-year activities in a meaningful way?

Require (and audit) for accurate measurement and phase in a linkage between future funding and incremental improvement.

9. What data elements should States submit to NHTSA in their annual grant application to allow for full transparency in the use of funds?

Percentage of funding dedicated to each of the five objectives in the National Roadway Safety Strategy, specifically Post-Crash Care. Currently, many states channel a significant portion of Highway Traffic Safety funds to law enforcement and only a minimal portion to emergency medical services. Data on the number of dollars specifically provided to emergency medical services agencies should be reported annually.

10. What types of data can be included in the annual grant application to ensure that projects are being funded in areas that include those of most significant need?

Each state should support a database that contains up-to-date data on all paramedicine clinicians in the state. The following data should be collected and reported annually by each state:

- The number of paramedicine clinicians

- The number of occupational fatalities among paramedicine clinicians
- Transportation related fatalities among paramedicine clinicians
- Transportation related injuries among paramedicine clinicians
- Proportion of EMS services provided by full time paramedicine clinicians
- Proportion of full-time paramedicine clinicians who have five years and 10 years of full-time EMS experience
- Proportion of full-time paramedicine clinicians whose annual salary is equal to the average of local police and firefighter salaries by years of experience
- EMS response, on-scene and transport time for patients with serious injuries
- EMS level of care provided for serious injuries (e.g., EMT, A-EMT, paramedic)
- EMS primary transport to an American College of Surgeons (ACS) Level I or Level II Trauma Center for serious injuries.
- EMS secondary transport (postinitial stabilization at community hospital) to an ACS Level I or II Trauma Center for serious injuries.
- Total EMS calls, including
  - Patients transported
  - Patients treated and not transported
- Total EMS funding dollars from:
  - o Federal
  - o State
  - Local government
  - Health insurance
    - Medicare
      - Medicaid

- Other government (e.g., VA, IHS, etc.)
- Private health insurance
  Other

NHTSA should establish a National EMS Safety, Center of Excellence (CoE) to host a national EMS database where the State data would be collected and analyzed. The CoE should produce annual reports that document:

- The EMS occupational fatality rate by state
- The EMS transportation related fatality rate by state
- The EMS occupational injury rate by state
- The EMS transportation related injury rate
- Proportion of EMS services provided by full time paramedicine clinicians
- Proportion of full-time paramedicine clinicians who have five years and 10 years of full-time EMS experience
- Number of full-time paramedicine clinicians per 100,000 state residents
- EMS funding dollars by source per call and by state

11. Should these measures be revised? If so, what changes are needed?

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include mandatory reporting of EMS response time and transport time for patient with serious injuries. As the NRSS notes, almost 2/3rd of all fatal crashes occurred in rural areas, where EMS response times are "generally higher," with one of the Key Department Actions including "Improve the delivery of EMS throughout the nation in collaboration with the Federal Interagency Committee on Emergency Medical Services and the National Emergency Medical Services Advisory Council by focusing on shortening ambulance on-scene response times." But in order to measure improvement, response, onscene and transport times must be measured.

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include mandatory reporting of EMS level of care for serious injuries (EMT, Advanced EMT, Paramedic). As the NRSS notes, 20% of crash deaths are preventable while 40% of victims who died were still alive on EMS arrival. The level of pre-hospital care available should correspond with increased survival of victims with specific, treatable conditions such as tension pneumothorax, but it must be measured.

State Performance Measures should be expanded to include mandatory reporting of EMS primary transport to an American College of Surgeons (ACS) Level I or Level II Trauma Center for serious injuries and EMS secondary transport (post-initial stabilization at community hospital) to an ACS Level I or Level II Trauma Center for serious injuries. As the NRSS notes, although there is a 25% increase in survival for severely injured patients taken directly to an ACS Level I trauma center, 1/3 of victims were not taken directly to a trauma center, while the number of secondary transports is not known.

12. Section 24102 of the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law requires performance targets "that demonstrate constant or improved performance." What information should NHTSA consider in implementing this requirement?

Occupational injury and fatality rates among paramedicine clinicians per year

Average salaries for EMTs, A-EMTs and paramedics in the state Ambulance response times to crashes with serious injuries Proportion of serious crash injuries treated on scene by paramedics Proportion of serious crash injury patients transported directly to a Level I or II trauma center Proportion of paramedicine clinicians with more than 5 years of EMS experience Proportion of paramedicine clinicians with an associate's degree Proportion of paramedicine clinicians with a bachelor's degree

13. What should be provided in the Annual Report to ensure performance target progress is assessed and that projects funded in the past fiscal year contributed to meeting performance targets?

In order to document progress toward NHTSA's objectives of expedited care and provider safety, the annual report should aggregate the state data noted above, provide analyses of trends over time and document how individual states compare for each data element.

### Conclusions

The EMS system in the U.S., once a shining example of potential, has now fallen far

below the standards in other countries. That outcome is the largely the result of national and local funding models that have not recognized or covered the true system costs. In order for the EMS system to successfully support NHTSA's goals, a new funding model will have to be created. That funding model must support sustainable EMS system development, with special focus on increased salaries and new occupational safety programs for providers. Toward that end, NHTSA, as the EMS lead agency in the U.S., should plan to establish and fund a National EMS Safety Center of Excellence and it should commit to the creation of a new funding model to support EMS agencies that are seeking to meet NHTSA's goals.

Paramedicine clinicians must continue to be a key stakeholder in any effort to improve programs aimed at a ensuring a future with zero roadway fatalities and serious injuries. These clinicians have a long history of being proactive, successfully addressing hazards, and developing effective solutions. Paramedicine clinicians are part of the system and therefore part of the solution; however, the challenges faced by EMS must be recognized by NHTSA and addressed in this plan.

Only if they have a safe working environment and adequate system funding can paramedicine clinicians provide the best possible care to their patients and the best possible support for meeting NHTSA's objectives.

Funding: There was no funding for this project.

Disclaimer: The views expressed in this journal article reflect the results of research conducted by the authors and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Navy, Department of Defense, nor the U.S. Government.

Conflict of interest: The authors report no conflicts of interest.

## References

- U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Uniform Procedures for State Highway Safety Grant Programs. Federal Register: 87 FR 23780. 2022. Available at: https://www.federalregister.gov/docu ments/2022/04/21/2022-08484/uniform-procedures-for-statehighway-safety-grant-programs. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. USDOT Releases New Data Showing That Road Fatalities Spiked in First Half of 2021. 2021. Available at: https://www.nhtsa.gov/pressreleases/usdot-releases-new-datashowing-road-fatalities-spiked-firsthalf-2021. Accessed May 11, 2022.
- United States Department of Transportation. National Roadway Safety Strategy. 2022. Available at: https://www.transportation.gov/sites/d ot.gov/files/2022-02/USDOT-National-Roadway-Safety-Strategy.pdf. Accessed May 3, 2022.
- Stewart T. Overview of motor vehicle crashes in 2020 (Report No. DOT HS 813 266). March, 2022. Available at: https://crashstats.nhtsa.dot.gov/Api/Pu blic/ViewPublication/813266. Accessed May 18, 2022.

- Valente JT, Perez MA. Emergency response to vehicle collisions: feedback from emergency medical service providers. *Safety*. 2020;6(4):48.
- 6. U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Zero Deaths – Saving Lives through a Safety Culture and a Safe System. March 15, 2022. Available at: https://safety.fhwa.dot.gov/zerodeaths/ zero\_deaths\_vision.cfm. Accessed May 15, 2022.
- Maguire BJ, Hunting KL, Smith GS, Levick NR. Occupational fatalities in emergency medical services: A hidden crisis. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2002;40(6):625-632.
- U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. National EMS Assessment. 2011. Available at: http://www.ems.gov/pdf/research/Stud ies-and-Reports/National\_EMS\_Assessment\_2 011.pdf. Accessed January 26, 2015.
- Maguire BJ, Walz BJ. Current emergency medical services workforce issues in the United States. J Emergency Management. 2004;2(3):17-26.
- Maguire BJ, Phelps S, Maniscalco PM, et al. Paramedicine Strategic Planning: Preparing the 'far forward' front lines for the second COVID-19 wave. *Journal of Emergency Medical Services*. May 14, 2020. Available at: https://www.jems.com/2020/05/14/par amedicine-strategic-planning/. Accessed May 14, 2020.
- 11. Bennhold K. A German Exception? Why the Country's Coronavirus Death

Rate Is Low. *New York Times*. April 4, 2020. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/04/ world/europe/germany-coronavirusdeath-rate.html. Accessed: April 14, 2020.

- 12. Makrides T, Ross L, Gosling C, Acker J, O'Meara P. Exploring the structure and characteristics of the Anglo-American paramedic system in developed countries: a scoping review. *International Journal of Emergency Services.* 2021.
- Maguire BJ, O'Neill BJ, Maniscalco PM, Gerard DR, Handal KA. Will an Ambulance Be Available When You Call? *Inside Sources*. September 10, 2020. Available at: https://www.insidesources.com/willan-ambulance-be-available-when-youcall/. Accessed September 15, 2020.
- Maguire BJ, Smith S. Injuries and fatalities among emergency medical technicians and paramedics in the United States. *Prehosp and Disaster Med.* 2013;28(4):1-7.
- Maguire BJ, Hunting KL, Guidotti TL, Smith GS. Occupational injuries among emergency medical services personnel. *Prehosp Emerg Care*. 2005;9(4):405-411.
- Maguire BJ. Transportation-related injuries and fatalities among emergency medical technicians and paramedics. *Prehosp and Disaster Med.* 2011;26(5):346–352.
- Maguire BJ, Browne M, O'Neill BJ, Dealy M, Clare D, O'Meara P. International survey of violence against EMS personnel: physical

violence report. *Prehosp Disaster Med.* 2018;33(5):526-531.

- Maguire BJ, O'Meara P, O'Neill BJ, Brightwell R. Violence against emergency medical services personnel: A systematic review of the literature. *Am J Ind Med.* 2017:1-14.
- Maguire BJ, O'Neill BJ. EMS personnel's risk of violence while serving the community. *Am J Public Health.* 2017;107(11):1770-1775.
- Maguire BJ, Porco FV. EMS and Vehicle Safety. *Emerg Med Serv.* 1997;26(11):39-43.
- 21. Maguire BJ, O'Neill BJ, Phelps S, Maniscalco PM, Gerard DR, Handal KA. COVID-19 fatalities among EMS clinicians. *EMS1*. September 24, 2020. Available at: https://www.ems1.com/emsproducts/personal-protectiveequipment-ppe/articles/covid-19fatalities-among-ems-clinicians-BMzHbuegIn1xNLrP/. Accessed September 24, 2020.
- 22. Maguire BJ, O'Neill BJ, Gerard DR, Maniscalco PM, Phelps S, Handal KA. Occupational fatalities among EMS clinicians and firefighters in the New York City Fire Department; January to August 2020. *J Emergency Medical Services*. November 19, 2020. Available at: https://www.jems.com/2020/11/19/occ upational-fatalities-among-emsclinicians-and-firefighters/. Accessed November 20, 2020.
- 23. NBC News. A Quarter of All FDNY EMS Members Out Sick as 911 Calls at All-Time High. *NBC New York.* April 4, 2020, 2020. Available at:

https://www.nbcnewyork.com/news/lo cal/a-quarter-of-all-fdny-emsmembers-out-sick-as-911-calls-at-alltime-high/2359538/. Accessed: April 17, 2020.

- 24. Maguire BJ, O'Neill BJ, Maniscalco PM, Gerard DR, Phelps S, Handal KA. Protecting Paramedicine Clinicians from Infectious Disease: Considering the Big Picture. *Journal of Emergency Medical Services*. Jan. 10, 2022. Available at: https://www.jems.com/commentary/pr otecting-paramedicine-cliniciansfrom-infectious-disease/. Accessed January 10, 2022.
- Maguire BJ, Shearer K, McKeown J, et al. The Ethics of PPE and EMS in the COVID-19 Era. *Journal of Emergency Medical Services*. Apr. 10, 2020. Available at: https://www.jems.com/2020/04/10/ethi cs-of-ppe-and-ems-in-the-covid-19era/. Accessed April 10, 2020.
- 26. Maguire BJ. COVID-19: Urgent EMS Issues. Journal of Emergency Medical Services. March 23, 2020. Available at: https://www.jems.com/2020/03/23/cov id-19-urgent-ems-issues/. Accessed 23 Mar 20.
- 27. Tracy T. A dozen FDNY EMTs and paramedics permanently disabled and knocked off payroll after suffering COVID-19: union. NY Daily News. Jan. 9, 2022. Available at: https://www.nydailynews.com/newyork/ny-dozen-fdny-emts-coviddisabled-20220110xytn2m5uszfypbzjj7qp6c2xpistory.html. Accessed: January 16, 2022.

- 28. Barone V, Edelman S. Off-duty FDNY EMT commits suicide, the third to take their life this year. NY Post. July 17, 2020. Available at: https://nypost.com/2020/07/17/offduty-fdny-emt-commits-suicide/. Accessed: 20 Jul 20.
- 29. Santiago ALH. Why are NYC's EMS workers paid less than other first responders? *City and State*. 12 May, 2020. Available at: https://www.cityandstateny.com/articl es/policy/health-care/why-are-nycsems-workers-paid-less-other-firstresponders.html. Accessed: 7 Mar 21.
- AAA/Avesta. Ambulance Industry Employee Turnover Study. 2019. Available at: https://ambulance.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/07/AAA-Avesta-2019-EMS-Employee-Turnover-Study-Final.pdf. Accessed: 19 Apr 20.
- 31. Cerullo M. Emergency medical technicians are quitting their jobs COVID-19 makes it too dangerous. *CBS News*. August 13, 2020. Available at: https://www.cbsnews.com/news/emsworkers-retiring-higher-rates-coronavirus-pandemic/. Accessed: 16 Aug 20.
- Weixel N. Ambulance, EMT first responders face 'crippling workforce shortage'. *The Hill*. Oct. 27, 2021. Available at: https://thehill.com/regulation/labor/57 7879-ambulance-emt-first-respondersface-crippling-workforce-shortage. Accessed: 8 Jan 22.
- 33. Leggio WJ, Grawey T, Stilley J, Dorsett M, Physicians ECotNAoE.

EMS Curriculum Should Educate Beyond a Technical Scope of Practice: Position Statement and Resource Document. *Prehosp Emerg Care*. 2021;25(5):724-729.

- 34. Phelps S. Credits granted for professional education of paramedics and nurses at at US colleges with paired programmes. *International Paramedic Practice*. 2016;6(1):6-12.
- 35. Eaton G, Wong G, Tierney S, Roberts N, Williams V, Mahtani KR. Understanding the role of the paramedic in primary care: a realist review. *BMC Med.* 2021;19(1):1-14.
- Dúason S, Ericsson C, Jónsdóttir HL, Andersen JV, Andersen TL. European paramedic curriculum—a call for unity in paramedic education on a European level. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med. 2021;29(1):1-4.
- Woollard M. The role of the paramedic practitioner in the UK. *Australasian Journal of Paramedicine*. 2006;4(1).
- 38. Australian Paramedical College. What qualification is needed to be classed as a 'Paramedic'? Published 2022. Available at: https://www.apcollege.edu.au/whatqualification-do-paramedics-need-tobe-classed-as-aparamedic/#:~:text=To%20become%2 0a%20registered%20Paramedic,time% 20at%20a%20recognised%20universit y. Accessed May 10, 2022.
- O'Meara PF, Furness S, Gleeson R. Educating Paramedics for the Future: A Holistic Approach. J Health Hum Serv Adm. 2017;40(2).

- 40. Reed B, Cowin LS, O'Meara P, Wilson IG. Professionalism and professionalisation in the discipline of paramedicine. University of Wollongong. 2019. Available at: https://ro.uow.edu.au/smhpapers1/106 7/. Accessed: May 15, 2022.
- 41. U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey; Household Data Annual Averages. Employed persons by detailed occupation, sex, race, and Hispanic or Latino ethnicity. 2019. Available at: https://www.bls.gov/cps/aa2019/cpsaat 11.pdf. Accessed February 6, 2022.
- 42. The New York City Council. Pay Equity in New York City. Aug, 2021. Available at: https://council.nyc.gov/data/payequity/. Accessed April 28, 2022.
- 43. Wayt T. Medical first responders say they're underpaid and overworked. Will anything change? *NBC News*. 2019. Available at: https://www.nbcnews.com/news/usnews/medical-first-responders-saythey-re-underpaid-overworked-willanything-n1101926. Accessed: May 10, 2022.
- 44. Staff. Duct tape mended ambulance fleet under investigation. *EMS1*. Oct. 15, 2014. Available at: https://www.ems1.com/ambulanceservice/videos/duct-tape-mendedambulance-fleet-under-investigation-48SZvJKlvsbsO9f1/. Accessed 20 Aug 21.
- 45. Sable-Smith B. Already Struggling Financially, EMS Providers Ask For Rate Increase To Respond To Coronavirus Pandemic. *Wisconsin*

Public Radio. April 15, 2020. Available at: https://www.wpr.org/alreadystruggling-financially-ems-providersask-rate-increase-respond-coronaviruspandemic. Accessed: 19 Sep 21.

- 46. Ivory D, Protess B, Bennett K. When You Dial 911 and Wall Street Answers. *New York Times*. June 25, 2016. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/26/b usiness/dealbook/when-you-dial-911and-wall-street-answers.html?\_r=0. Accessed: 26 Jun 2016.
- 47. Krans B. Alameda County ambulance services could be disrupted during COVID-19 pandemic. *Berkeleyside*. April 8, 2020. Available at: https://www.berkeleyside.com/2020/0 4/08/alameda-county-ambulanceservices-could-be-disrupted-duringcovid-19-pandemic. Accessed: 15 Apr 20.
- 48. Beck N. Ambulance revenue slides as feds pay less. USA TODAY Network-Wisconsin. 24 June, 2016. Available at: http://www.fdlreporter.com/story/news /2016/06/24/ambulance-revenueslides-feds-pay-less/86135550/ Accessed: 28 June 2016.
- 49. Maryland Health Care Commission. Coverage and Reimbursement for Emergency Medical Services Care Delivery Models and Uncompensated Services. 2019. Available at: https://www.miemss.org/home/Portals/ 0/Docs/EMS\_News/MIEMSS-MHCC-Draft-1\_14\_2018-FINAL-for-Board-Commission.pdf?ver=2019-01-15-075139-980. Accessed 1 May 20.

- 50. U.S. National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, National EMS Advisory Council. EMS Funding and Reimbursement. 2016. Available at: https://www.ems.gov/NEMSACadvisories-andrecommendations/2016/NEMSAC\_Fin al\_Advisory\_EMS\_System\_Funding\_ Reimbursement.pdf. Accessed 14 Aug. 21.
- Okeagu CN, Reed DS, Sun L, et al. Principles of supply chain management in the time of crisis. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Anaesthesiology*. 2021;35(3):369-376.
- 52. Dome AJ. Riley County EMS experiences supply chain issues. *The Mercury.* February 28, 2022. Available at: https://themercury.com/news/rileycounty-ems-experiences-supply-chainissues/article\_a3528b14-2e45-5bdb-9ab0-25284bde016a.html. Accessed: May 20, 2022.
- 53. Zielinski MD, Stubbs JR, Berns KS, et al. Prehospital blood transfusion programs: capabilities and lessons learned. *Journal of Trauma and Acute Care Surgery*. 2017;82(6S):S70-S78.
- 54. Harrawood D, Gunderson MR, Fravel S, Cartwright K, Ryan JL. Drowning prevention. A case study in EMS epidemiology. *Journal of Emergency Medical Services*. 1994;19(6):34.
- 55. Byrne JP, Mann NC, Dai M, et al. Association between emergency medical service response time and motor vehicle crash mortality in the United States. *JAMA surgery*. 2019;154(4):286-293.

- Cornwell EE, Belzberg H, Hennigan K, et al. Emergency medical services (EMS) vs non-EMS transport of critically injured patients: a prospective evaluation. *Arch Surg.* 2000;135(3):315-319.
- Demetriades D, Chan L, Cornwell E, et al. Paramedic vs private transportation of trauma patients: effect on outcome. *Arch Surg.* 1996;131(2):133-138.
- Harmsen A, Giannakopoulos GF, Moerbeek PR, Jansma EP, Bonjer H, Bloemers FW. The influence of prehospital time on trauma patients outcome: a systematic review. *Injury*. 2015;46(4):602-609.

## Authors

Since 2018, Dr. Brian J. Maguire has been employed by Leidos where he is the senior epidemiologist for a U.S. military medical research laboratory. His doctoral degree in public health is from the George Washington University in Washington, D.C., and he has a master's degree in health administration from Central Michigan University. He was a full-time professor at Central Queensland University in Australia from 2012 to 2018 and remains a CQU adjunct professor. His positions in academia have included being a research center director and a graduate program director. He is a Senior Fulbright Scholar and has presented his research in 12 countries. Since 2010, he has been a member of the CDC, NIOSH, National Occupational Research Agenda, Public Safety Council. From 2006 to 2008, he was a consultant for a U.S. Department of Homeland Security, bioterrorism and pandemic preparedness program. Dr. Maguire's over 80 publications include articles and book chapters in the

areas of epidemiology, emergency medical systems, training, occupational safety, violence, health administration, public health, policy, disaster management and education. Brian began his career in New York City and worked for two decades in the city's health care system as an agency president, administrator, hospital department head, emergency medical services operations supervisor, educator, researcher and paramedic.

---

**Scot Phelps** is a paramedic and paramedic educator whose previous positions include New Jersey State EMS director, assistant commissioner of health for Emergency Management for the City of New York, associate professor of public health at Southern Connecticut State University, assistant professor of public administration at Metropolitan College, and assistant professor of emergency medicine at the George Washington University School of Medicine.

**Daniel Gerard** is the EMS coordinator for the City of Alameda Fire Department and serves as the President of the International Association of EMS Chiefs (IAEMSC). He is currently working on his doctorate. He is a recognized expert in EMS system delivery and design, EMS/health service integration, and service delivery models for out of hospital care. Gerard has worked with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services on EMS integration into accountable care organizations.

**Paul M. Maniscalco,** PhD(c), MPA, MS, EMT/P, LP, has over 40 years of public safety and emergency management response, supervisory, management and executive service and presently serves as a senior executive consultant to several governmental bodies and private sector organizations. Previously he has held an

academic appointment as lead research scientist and principal investigator with The George Washington University — Office of Homeland Security-Center for Emergency Preparedness and Resilience and also served as a faculty member and subject matter expert to the Louisiana State University-National Center for Biomedical Research & Training-Academy of Counter-Terrorism Education. Maniscalco is president emeritus of the International Association of Emergency Medical Service Chiefs and is also a former president of the National Association of Emergency Medical Technicians. He worked for over 20 years in the New York City Emergency Medical Services as a deputy chief, instructor and paramedic.

Kathleen A. Handal, MD, is an emergency medicine physician, educator, author, blogger and podcaster with an extensive background in all aspects of EMS worldwide. Dr. Handal's many roles have included State of Arizona Medical Director of the Office of Emergency Medical Services, past chair of the national ACEP EMS committee and member of the AMA EMS committee. She served on the NHTSA grant for paramedic curriculum development.

Dr. **Barbara J. O'Neill,** PhD, RN, is an Associate Clinical Professor and Urban Service Track Coordinator at the University of Connecticut School of Nursing where one of her responsibilities is teaching public health nursing. Her research includes international studies on occupational risks among paramedics. Dr. O'Neill's unique background includes being an adjunct lecturer at the Central Queensland University in Australia, and experience and expertise in university level teaching, research, clinical care, video production and publishing.